London Borough of Hammersmith & Fulham

Health & Wellbeing Board Minutes



Monday 9 September 2019

PRESENT

Committee members:

Vanessa Andreae, H&F CCG Councillors Ben Coleman (Chair) Janet Cree, H&F CCG Anita Parkin, Director of Public Health Lisa Redfern, Strategic Director of Social Care Sue Spiller, Chief Executive Officer, SOBUS

Nominated Deputies Councillors:

Lucy Richardson

Nominated Representatives:

Melia Simone, Head of Homeless Prevention Assessment Keith Mallinson, Healthwatch

Officers: Jo Baty, Assistant Director Mental Health LD Provider; Prakash Daryanani, Head of Finance, ASC; Linda Jackson, Assistant Director, ASC; CCGs; Olivia Clymer, Chief Executive Officer, Healthwatch; Dr Robert McLaren, Primary Care Network (Park Medical Centre); John Pullin, H&F CCG; and Sue Roostan, Deputy Managing Director, H&F CCG.

10. MINUTES AND ACTIONS

RESOLVED

That the minutes of the meeting held on 25 June 2019 were agreed as an accurate record.

ACTIONS AND MATTERS ARISING

Janet Cree provided a brief update on the CCG Governing Body consideration of the decision of the CCGs to merge. A paper would be considered by the Council's Health, Inclusion and Social Care Policy and Accountability Committee (HISPAC) at their meeting on 11 September 2019. The recommendation was to defer the merger and aim to work towards implementation in April 2021. The transition year would be used to plan and ensure that the requirements of the NHS LTP were met.

Councillor Coleman welcomed and supported the recommendation but sought further clarification about the specific details. The decision had been deferred and he enquired what the outcome would be if the CCGs were not ready to merge in April 2021. Janet Cree outlined that the deferred merger reflected an aspiration to merge and was optimistic that it would go ahead although she acknowledged that she did not know what would happen if the CCGs decided against a merger. An assurance framework would be established with agreed measures to identify the relevant issues to be considered. Vanessa Andreae added that there were clear governance structures to be put in place and that would need to be agreed by a membership vote throughout the North West London CGGs. It was noted that this would be further discussed at HISPAC.

11. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Patricia Quigley and Larry Culhane; and Dr James Cavanagh, Steve Miley, Glendine Shepherd and Nadia Taylor.

12. <u>DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST</u>

None.

13. <u>BETTER CARE FUND</u>

Linda Jackson and Sue Roostan outlined the background work undertaken on the Better Care Fund (BCF). There were several things that the CCG and the Council were keen to deliver in partnership with primary care preventing people from going into hospital. Paragraph 1.3 was clarified as referring to a "draft" local proposal. Work had commenced on the developing the range of services deliverable by working in partnership. The spend on this would be further monitored and a paper provided to a future Board meeting. A large piece of work on co-production would be undertaken, together with a review of carers, understanding the evaluation of carers in the context of the spend. Winter funding had also been received and Linda Jackson explained that they would be working with colleagues on how this would be applied.

ACTON: Paper on the BCG to be provided to a future Board meeting

Sue Spiller enquired what had been funded and utilised in the past two years. Prakash Daryanani explained that the plan was divided into three sections and supported a range of services. There were CCG delivered services such as the Community Independent Service. The CCG also was the lead commissioner with the local authority, for example, the joint equipment contract (accommodation).

Sue Spiller asked whether a trend in demand for care services could be identified and Lisa Redfern agreed to provide available data. Sue Roostan added that it had been possible to identify co-production outcomes in terms of what could be delivered for residents. Lisa Redfern explained that due to the late provision of guidance in July (it had been expected in May) had

prevented more timely consideration by the Board. Sue Roostan explained that the requirements to be satisfied formed part of four national conditions generated by the Department of Health (the metrics of which were set out in page 6 of the Supplementary Agenda).

Keith Mallinson commented that there was no reference to mental health and enquired if any work on this was planned. It was clarified that there was reference to delayed discharges on mental health which was included within the metrics, together with mental health services as part of the BCF and that the Council was performance measured on this. The next deadline to be aware of was 27 September 2019 and it was noted that some decisions would have to be taken outside the Board. The response template was to be completed by 20 September 2019 and the Chair of the Board and H&F CCG will be invited to sign off.

ACTION: BCF Plan was agreed. Chair of the Board and H&F CCG may sign off final template outside the meeting.

RESOLVED

That the report was noted by the Board

14. PRIMARY CARE NETWORK

Janet Cree, a colleague from H&F CCG and Dr McLaren provided a brief overview of primary care networks (PCN) and how five PCNs would be configured in Hammersmith and Fulham. The concept of PCNs was described as a group of GP practices working together to provide population healthcare. This was not a new concept but offered formalised, structured and developed links within the context of wider changes to GP contracts.

The five-year NHS LTP was issued in January 2019 and the direct enhanced service (DES) timeline extended to March 2019. Considerable work had been undertaken with GP practices to obtain the best provision to meet the needs of residents. The PCN structure had been formally agreed and PCNs practices had signed up to it in addition to their core GP contracts and the DES. This was envisaged as a group of practices delivering a group of services for a portion of the population. The network DES would receive funding to appoint directors and offer extended healthcare access across the population from 1st July.

Details had not yet been provided and in April 2020 there would also be a requirement for each of the PCNs to deliver on the specifications. The PCNs would deliver a range of services provided by health professionals working alongside the GP Federation. The services would be wide ranging with a significant impact and would be mobilised as quickly as possible.

Councillor Coleman enquired about social prescribing and it was explained that work was ongoing to recruit social prescribing link workers for each of the three PCNs. The CCG would also be providing training to Patient and Public Involvement (PPI) groups. Meetings with groups would be held at network

level and working with them was a priority for the CCG. This was a big change in the way in which things were organised but there was a requirement to produce plans in a very short time. It was important to understand what it was that PCNs were required to deliver and the anticipated journey. Some additional investment was to be provided to enable clinical delivery going forward.

The role of clinical directors and their specific role would be key in developing the foundations of PCNs. The five PCNs for Hammersmith and Fulham would include GP At Hand, each covering between 30,000 and 70, 000 patients. With reference to GP At Hand, it was stated that from the CCG perspective, the aim was to respond and support patients that were part of the GP At Hand network (approximately 71,000), even though they did not all meet criteria of placed based commissioning. This would have to be further considered going forward as it involved a significant number of patients of which only 17, 000 were resident within the Borough.

Councillor Richardson enquired what would be different following the introductions of PCNs and the potential impact on the day to day provision of health services. Dr McLaren was unsure if he could explain this fully. There were huge challenges to be addressed with insufficient time or resources. Excellent directors had been appointed and he was hopeful that they could adapt these roles to their professional, clinical commitments. The Federation was to deliver the PCN agenda and would collaborate to ensure that they work efficiently but the PCN was in the early days of implementation. The main area of work was around social prescribing and plans to submit a bit to Macmillan fund were in train.

Councillor Coleman was encouraged by the increased number of social prescribing link workers and was keen to support this working with GPs and the PCNs.

Keith Mallinson welcomed the report and the support being offered to PPI groups referenced on page 66 of the Agenda pack being considered at a network level. Healthwatch also welcomed the opportunity to be involved in the PPI offer and Janet Cree suggested that he contact Bethany Golding who was a key part of this work.

Councillor Richardson welcomed the work on integrated care and enquired if there would be an opportunity to scrutinise the PCNs, given the time and resourcing issue. Janet Cree confirmed that PCNs would be discussed in more detailed at the forthcoming HISPAC meeting. The plans for the PCN were evolving and developing. It was important to identify the measurable aspects, whether they were achieving intended aims and objectives. It was envisaged that this would form part of the scrutiny process but not immediately.

Sue Spiller expressed her interest in the planned engagement and involvement with the third sector. These were small, well placed organisations that were well placed for engaging with local communities and she was keen to understand how SOBUS could support work on social

prescribing and how this could be facilitated, encouraged and supported. Janet Cree responded that there was an opportunity to do this through the integrated care partnership.

Councillor Coleman asked that if the aim was to signpost residents to what was available then the third sector would need to respond. He asked if the CCG would support the third sector through investment or additional resources. Janet Cree responded that from a partnership perspective the CCG also worked with other organisations and that if there was to be a shift in resources this would need to be included in the work programme and be further discussed. There was a lack of clarity currently within primary care as to what could be provided by the third sector and it was hoped that this could be addressed through the work on social prescribing and improving the interface with the third sector.

Sue Spiller concurred that it was not just a matter of funding but that it would take time to make the shift in perspective which will attract better resources. However, understanding how this would work together in practice was complicated. There was a need to balance existing provision and adjust offers accordingly through the PCN. Vanessa Andreae added that this was an excellent opportunity to have the involvement of the third sector. The DES was about widening the scope of the offer and highlighted what else may be on offer in the community. The information and communication about this needed to be correct and a local conversation about the PCNs was essential, for example, the third sector being represented on PCN boards, acknowledging that there were different resident demographic profiles in different geographical parts of the Borough.

Councillor Richardson asked Dr McLaren about his view on the changes given how hard GPs currently worked and the views of his GP colleagues. He explained that the mood was positive with some practices anxious about working more closely together and what this might mean. Generally, there was a sense that practices were going to have to rely on PCN income to survive.

Councillor Coleman enquired whether the aim was to replace contracts. Janet Cree responded that there would be two elements: a core contract, and then in addition, the PCN DES which was growing in scope. Most of the work was to potentially shift resources to becoming more population based. It was confirmed that there would be 72 PCNs across London and that it would be the same process from everyone as they would all be responding to the need to align with the requirements of the integrated care system (ICS) level organisation. These would have a bigger footprint across all the boroughs and there would be 55 ICS across the country.

Councillor Coleman commented on the CCG support for the merger and observed that the intentions outlined by Mark Easton (Accountable Officer, NWL Collaboration of CCGs) were unclear, bringing together many different elements at the same time. Janet Cree replied that the merger of the CCGs was about how commissioning staff were organised within the borough,

finance and office administration, and that part of this was about setting up the PCNs. This was the part that was also affected by the merger but the staff supporting PCNs and GPs remained in place and this would not alter.

It was confirmed that the PCNs were evolving and that further development would be undertaken once the specification had been provided and that this would have a long-term impact. There would be seven specifications in total, five of which would be in place by April 2019 and two further ones to follow by 2021. Janet Cree added that the CCG was also commissioning services across the Borough and was that this already included in part of the work being undertaken. It was noted that setting up the PCNs in themselves was not enough which was why there was a need for the NWL merger to be in place to provide an overarching infrastructure in the form of an ICS. The LTP commissioned an eight-borough delivery model and the merger was happening because of the expectation that the CCGs would align with the ICS for logistical reasons. The merger therefore, was the delivery vehicle for commissioning intentions.

Lisa Redfern commented that it was difficult to understand the whole system, particularly given the variation in terminology and the way this had evolved. Janet Cree confirmed that there was a plan about how this would be delivered and acknowledged that there had been a mixture and overlap of terminology, both old and new. The STP no longer existed and the ICS was current. The five parts of the STP also no longer existed.

One of the items expected to be discussed at HISPAC would articulate how the local authority could influence and shape outputs required to facilitate delivery of the LTP. Dr McLaren (as a clinical director) reported that practices were generally positive about the change and saw potential improvements in the way primary healthcare was offered in terms of the support they might receive.

RESOLVED

That the Board noted the report.

15. DRAFT CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE WITH SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS AND DISABILITIES (SEND) JOINT STRATEGIC NEEDS ASSESSMENT (JSNA) REPORT

Jo Baty presented the report on behalf of Mandy Lawson, Assistant Director of SEND. The JNSA (Joint Strategic Needs Assessment) was formulated and published in 2017, just as the Council left the shared services arrangement. It was reported that the outline data was broadly the same with 16% of the population with special educational needs (SEN).

It was difficult to capture data due to missing information and difficulties in drawing comparisons due to the differences in cohorts.

In terms of speech, language and communication needs it was important to note that the way in which schools captured SEN data was based on presented need. For example, a child with SEN may be autistic, with mental health issues and physical disabilities, so the data was one-dimensional. 62%* of EHC (educational health care plans) were conducted in 2018, with only 8 not carried out. The data was significant and one that the service was very proud of. This was highlighted in the inspection report and indicated a huge improvement.

ACTION: *Exact data about ECH plans to be circulated.

It was explained that the relationship with the CCG was not as well embedded as it could have been at the time, but the inspection report identified a strong working relationship with the CCG and parents, so this was also welcome news. There was also an improved local offer accessible on the Council website for 0-25-years SEND. A young person had just been appointed to lead work on co-production to co-produce a SEND pathway. There was a large transition team in place, appointed in line with the transition report recommendations. This had been in place for one year but there was considerable progress to be made. In terms of post 16 pathways, it was reported that they were working with West London College to develop these in more detail.

There was a focus on early intervention and prevention, mental health wellbeing and joint working with CCG colleagues. They were also considering how to fund mental health pathways and how this work could properly support young people at risk. The speech and language SEND team was well established and further information about this was available. There were some excellent special schools in the Borough, and it would be interesting to identify if SEND arose within the local cohort or was imported, with many those with SEND moving into the area attracted by the local offer. On transitioning to a sovereign service, Jo Baty highlighted the need for more data and research, and they were fortunate to now have in place a team that offered a high standard of business intelligence.

Keith Mallinson asked how it would be possible to identify those with SEND in main stream schools as it was difficult to do this. Jo Baty explained that they worked with teachers and the wider education service. It was anticipated that a child may not meet the EHC threshold but may still have SEND requirements. It was confirmed that they were working to develop this further and welcomed the fact that experienced and committed staff had been attracted to working in the borough because of the innovative transitions and SEND collective approach to services.

It was noted that continuity of care for a child with SEN was essential. Some parents did not see the value of coming to a GP practice with provision was made in a special school (if the child was enrolled in one).

It was important that the child was able to see the same GP or medical professional at the same practice so that they are familiar with both professionals and the surrounding environment.

Jo Baty reported that a transitions conference was being organised by Parents Active. Alison Markwell had made a huge impact both pre and post inspection and this had helped refine the way the service worked. Vanessa Andreae acknowledged that there remained difficulties in ensuring continuity of care, for example, ensuring long enough appointment time slots that could accommodate unintended late attendance.

The CCG had undertaken many workshops on how to deliver care to vulnerable patients and had worked with SEND colleagues to refine this. Councillor Richardson highlighted that training should be made available to GP to help them communicate with vulnerable patients as this would help encourage take up at surgeries. Vanessa Andreae confirmed that this was not generally monitored but there had been a trajectory of improvement which she had noted through her work with five strong practices.

With reference to data on page 5 of the report, clarification was sought about the number of those seeking an EHC plan and how many in the Borough already had one in place, highlighting the concern that parents may not be aware that their child might require an EHC plan. Lisa Redfern assured the Board that take up within the Borough was high. The Council worked closely with organisations such as Parents Active, undertook advocacy and support work and had received significant, positive feedback as a result.

Jo Baty confirmed that the data on page 5 referred to children aged 3 and 4, and acknowledged that this was low, but the Borough had a significantly high number of children with EHC plans. The statutory time frame in which an EHC was required to be completed was a critical element, as was the number of children who were eligible. This could potentially be cross referenced with the data held by GP practices.

Sue Spiller recounted how a vulnerable Somalian child within the criminal justice system had been targeted by gangs. The children were initially befriended ("mate" crime) and the family had struggled with trying to persuade police that the child had been a victim and not the perpetrator.

Lisa Redfern commented that in terms of renegotiating the new CLCH contract, it was important that performance on Learning disability Health checks was improved to above 90% completed.

It was confirmed by Anita Parkin that the next expected update for the JNSA was within five years. It would be helpful to consider specific pieces of work and plan priorities so that they corresponded to expected outcomes. It was also necessary to demonstrate how this would inform policy and it would be helpful for the Board to understand how this was done. A six-month update would be provided to the Board and it was agreed that CLCH would be invited to contribute to further discussions about this and learning-disabled health checks.

Vanessa Andreae pointed out that learning disabled health checks were primarily conducted by primary care so there was an issue around access to patient records because of the lack of integration between information technology systems.

In welcoming this encouraging report and drawing the discussion to a close, Councillor Coleman supported Councillor Richardson's view that it was often difficult for a young person to access GP care and that it was important that barriers to accessing care be carefully explored and identified. There was a similar point about the difficulties for children with SEN in accessing main stream schools. Councillor Coleman recognised that this required further work to understand how the Council could be more effective and asked that this also be explored in the six-month report.

ACTION: JNSA update report to be provided in six months (May/June 2020), to include input from CLCH who would be invited to participate. ACTION: Details about the conference on autism to be circulated to Board members

16. WORK PROGRAMME

Councillor Coleman referred Board members to a piece reported in the Guardian newspaper regarding the CCG merger and how this had been postponed and delayed to April 2021. He expressed concern that the recommendation to merge would be rushed without full consideration and more information was required in order to understand the changes being sought.

Vanessa Andreae commented that this was within the remit of the JHOSC (Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee) and that it was reasonable for the NWL Collaboration of CCGs to be called to account so that the output can then be locally driven. She also suggested that it would be helpful to identify how the social inclusion and loneliness (SIL) strategy linked in with the evolution of PCNs. Councillor Coleman welcomed this and asked that officers identify how SIL could be addressed in all future reports, to be included at the beginning of each report.

ACTION: Vanessa Andreae to seek further details about the merger recommendation

17. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The date of the next meeting was noted as Wednesday, 11 November 2019.

Meeting started: 6.15pm Meeting ended: 8.40pm

| | | mooming chacan | o op |
|------------------|---------------------|----------------|------|
| Chair | | | |
| Contact officer: | Pathchaha Mall | | |
| Contact officer. | Dali istiena iviali | | |

Committee Co-ordinator Governance and Scrutiny

2: 020 8753 5758 / 07776 672816 E-mail: bathsheba.mall@lbhf.gov.uk